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An east-west baseline was cut, chained and picketed at 25 metre 
intervals across the southern edge of the eight claim group. 
Flagged compass lines were turned off to the north from the 
baseline every 100 metres. A second baseline, L95, was 
established using the same technique as above, with compass 
lines turned off to the east and west. Distance on both 
baselines was determined using Field Ranger 6000 hip chains. 
Geophysics and geology surveys were conducted using this grid. 
Rock sample locations were noted in reference to this grid. 
Prospecting was conducted along claim lines on the three clai:r.s 
previouslv listed.

GEOLOGY

The majority of the property is underlain by various types of 
intermediate to mafic flows and pyroclastic units as illustrated 
on the accompanying Geology Map. The mapped area is bisected by 
a fault trending N10~W which extends from the southeast border 
to the northeast corner of Natal Township (Carter, 1987). The 
rock units and their orientation are different on either side of 
the fault. The separation along the fault has not been 
determined.

Individual pyroclastic beds vary from less than a metre in 
thickness to greater than 10 metres. It is therefore difficult 
to isolate specific beds when correlating units from outcrop to 
outcrop. For this reason, broad groupings of units based on the 
most prevalent types of rocks have been delineated on the map.

Litholoqv West of the Fault.

On the western side of the fault the rock units strike N70-75'~E 
and dip verv steeply northwest. They are intruded by an 
extensive but intermittently exposed diabase dike trending 
NIC"W. From south to north the lithology is as follows:

The southern boundary area is underlain by a group of rock units 
consisting of intermediate crystal tuffs and porphyritic flows. 
The tuffs are medium grained, grey-green to purple-grey with 
easily visible feldspar crystals and small lapilli sized 
chlorite clots. These units are intercalated with aphanitic, 
medium grey-green, massive flows containing feldspar 
phenocrysts.

A small wedge of intermediate lapilli tuff and crystal tuff 
underlies the southwest corner of the mapped area. The lapilli 
tuff units exhibit a fine to medium grained matrix with both 
aphanitic and phaneritic intermediate volcanic fragments 
comprising up to 70So of the rock. The crystal tuffs are similar 
to those previouslv described.

Overlying this wedge are two groups of ash and lapilli tuffs. 
Ash tuffs predominate in the southern group, lapilli 
aphanitic fragments predominate in the group to the north.



Further north, agglomerate (bomb tuff) and ash tuff units are 
intercalated in roughly equal volume. Agglomerates are 
characterized by fine to medium grained matrix containing bomb 
and block sized, intermediate volcanic fragments which comprise 
up to 75^ of the rock. The ash tuffs are massive, fine grained, 
grey-green rocks. Locally they exhibit bedding. Occasionally 
these tuffs contain thin cherty bands at the stratigraphic top 
of the bed (to the north).

The northwestern corner of the mapped area is underlain 
predominantly by crystal tuffs. A small wedge of agglomerate is 
also present. The exposure of these rocks is obscured by a pink 
conglomerate composed of rounded clasts of various compositions 
(primarily granite, granodiorite, basalt) in a fine to medium 
grained matrix. This is interpreted as an outlier of Huronian 
metasedimentary rocks.

Adjacent to the fault the rocks are brecciated, sheared and 
highly carbonatized.

Lithology East of the Fault.

On the eastern side of the fault the units strike north to N15~E 
and dip very steeply. From west to east the lithology is as 
follows:

A thin lens of brecciated, sheared and highly carbonatized rock 
of unknown original composition is present, parallel to the 
fault and also as a north-northeast trending lens, 50 metres 
east of the fault, straddling claims 1134042 and 1134041. These 
lenses may be altered intermediate flows which underlie most of 
the western side of the area east of the fault. These flows are 
aphanitic, homogranular, hard to moderately hard, medium 
grey-green and massive. They commonly contain small amounts of 
disseminated pyrite. A thin ultramafic unit is present, roughly 
conformable with the enclosing intermediate flows. This unit is 
coarse grained, dark green to black, massive to moderately 
foliated (north-northeast) and locally weakly magnetic. It is 
serpentinized. Large calcite-quartz-epidote-pyrite blebs are 
present locally.

To the east of the flows, the area is underlain predominantly by 
mafic lapilli tuffs intercalated with less abundant ash tuffs. 
These rocks are massive to weakly foliated (north-northeast). 
The lapilli tuffs are fine grained, dark green, amphibole and 
chlorite bearing rocks with mafic, lapilli size fragments 
comprising 25-3036 of the rock. The ash tuffs are similar but 
lacking in fragments.

Mafic to intermediate lapilli tuffs containing lenses of mafic 
to intermediate ash tuff, ultramafic rocks and intermediate 
crystal tuffs underlie the central part of the eastern block. 
Chlorite rich fragments are present in a dark green, amphibole 
bearing matrix and in a fine grained medium green matrix. The



ash tuff, ultramafic rocks and crystal tuffs are similar to 
those previously described.

A thin band of mafic to intermediate ash and crystal tuffs 
underlies the western part of claim 1134039. The extent of this 
horizon has not been adequately determined as only one grid line 
was mapped in this area.

A sequence of intermediate ash tuffs, flows and mafic lapilli 
tuffs; mafic to intermediate lapilli tuffs, and mafic to 
intermediate ash tuffs underlie the eastern three quarters of 
claim 1134040. The characteristics of these rock types have 
been previouslv described.

GEOPHYSICS

A VLF-EM survey was conducted over six claims. The survey was 
conducted along N-S flagged lines with 25 metre station 
separation, using the Cutler, Maine station on claims L1133932, 
1133933, 1134043 and 1134044. On claims L1134039 and 1134041 
the survey was run on E-W flagged lines with 25 metre station 
separation using the Annapolis, Maryland station. The 
instrument used for the survey was a Crone Geophysics Limited 
Radem VLF EM Receiver. Specifications for the instrument and 
operational technique are included in Appendix I. Approximately 
560 stations were recorded for a total of 14 kilometres 
surveved.

Four distinct VLF conductors were located on the property, 
labeled SI to S4 on the VLF Map. Conductor SI is located in the 
southwest corner of the property. It trends N700E and is 
coincident with the geological boundary separating an area 
underlain predominantly by intermediate ash tuffs and one 
underlain predominantly by intermediate lapilli tuffs. This 
orientation is also parallel to the trend of numerous 
quartz-calcite veins containing pyrite, chalcopyrite, malachite 
and galena which are found to the north. The topography 
coincident with the conductor is low and swampy.

Conductor S2 is located in the western half of the property. 
Much of the extent of the conductor is obscured by Barite Lake. 
The eastern half of the conductor trends N60 0E parallel to 
regional faults in the area, as does conductor S3. No surface 
expression of this conductor was observed during the mapping 
survey. Conductor S3 is parallel to and located south east of 
conductor S2.

Conductor S4 is located in the southeastern part of the 
property. It trends north-northeast and is along strike from 
Zone 2 (described in the Economic Geology section.) It was first 
located in 1976 by Getty Minerals, Ltd. who subsequently cored a 
diamond drill hole to investigate the conductor. Their drill 
log reports graphite in the core. No mineralization similar to 
that of Zone 2 was noted in the logs. This conductor was also 
located bv a government Airborne Electromaqnetic Survev flown in



1990. In this survey the conductor is shown to extend northward 
beyond the property. This conductor should be a primary target 
of continued exploration of the propertv.

ECONOMIC GEOLOGY

Two rusty weathered, silicified, pyritiferous zones, one 
strong."." anomalous and one weakly anomalous in gold, were 
located, east of the fault. The largest and most anomalous zone 
(Zone l ] i s within intermediate flows or tuffs, just south of 
the property boundary, in the northeastern part of the mapped 
area. The exposed zone is 3.5 metres in east-west dimension and 
7 metres in north-south dimension. It is obscured on all sides 
by overburden.

Zone 2 is hosted by intermediate flows in the central part of 
the mapped area. It is very similar in character to Zone 1 . 
Zone 2 consists of a number of small exposures separated by 
overburden. The group of exposures is 10 metres in the 
north-south dimension and 1-2 metres in the east-west dimension. 
The Ministry of Natural Resources' Airborne Electromagnetic 
Survey has located a conductor extending north-south over Zone 
2. The same conductor was also outlined to the south of Zone 2 
by the ground geophysics survey.

Other small lenses in the intermediate flow unit and angular 
boulders in overburden with features similar to Zones l and 2 
have been located on claims 1134040 and 1134042.

Prospecting on claims 1133933 revealed numerous, thin (^20 
centimetres), quartz-carbonate veins striking 70-30" with minor 
amounts of malachite, chalcopyrite, galena, pyrite and barite.

^av Resuji t s^

Thirty-eight rock samples and one humus sample were obtained for 
assaying. They were taken to the Swastika Lab in Swastika, 
Ontario on August 31, 1990. All rock samples were fire assayed 
for gold and silver using l assay ton fusions. Six samples 
yielded ^.01 oz/ton gold, two of these yielded X), l oz/ton. 
The humus sample yielded 237 ppb. All anomalous gold samples 
were from Zone l, from a small lens of Zone l type rock at 
9-25N, 98+65W and from float. Zone 2 yielded gold assays of 
between 5 and 45 ppb. No silver assays were significant.

Eight samples were assayed for copper, one was assayed for 
nickel and one for lead. Copper assays up to 2340 ppm and lead 
assays up to 517 ppm were obtained from the quartz-carbonate 
veins sampled on claim 1133933. The nickel assays were not
significant.

All sample information and assay results are tabulated in 
Appendix II.



RECOMMENDATIONS

The northeastern two claims (1134042 and 1134040), which contain 
Zones l and 2, and the newly staked claims to the north should 
be explored in detail. A cut grid is required on the claims and 
detailed geochemical and geophysical surveys should be conducted 
to identify additional zones of interest. The known showings 
should be stripped of overburden to determine their extent and 
orientation. Systematic rock sampling of the zones could then 
be undertaken.

The geology and geophysics surveys commenced in 1990 (including 
MAG) should be completed over the eight claims.

The additional six claims staked to the north should be mapped 
and explored by VLF and MAG surveys.
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